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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY WELLBEING & OLDER PEOPLE POLICY AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 10 DECEMBER 2009
Membership

	*
	W J C Dick (Chairman)
	*
	R A Pearson

	*
	L Barton
	*
	Mrs E Webster

	*
	C Griffiths (Substitute for Mrs J Reeves)
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	M Garnett
	*
	Mrs J H Whitehouse (Vice-Chairman)

	*
	S Hillier
	*
	B Wood

	
	L Mead
	*
	Mrs J Reeves (Vice Chairman)


* Present
66. Apologies and Substitute Notices

The Governance Officer reported an apology from Councillor I Pummell, Deputy to the Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing.
67.
Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest on this occasion.
68.
Minutes of last meeting

The Minutes of the meeting of the Community Wellbeing & Older People Policy and Scrutiny Committee held on 12 November 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to an amendment on page 46, to the Membership of the Committee which should reflect those who attended the meeting.  
69.
Update on the relationship between the Library Service and the Community Wellbeing Agenda
The Committee received report CWOP/30/09, an update report on the relationship between the Library Service and the Community Wellbeing Agenda.  Susan Carragher, Director of Adult Learning and Libraries, Councillor Anne Grigg, District Councillor for North Weald, Councillor Cyril Hawkins of North Weald Parish Council, and Adrian Jones were present at the meeting to respond to questions arising from the report.
Susan Carragher provided background information on Radio Frequency Identification (RFID). 
Councillor Anne Grigg informed the Committee of the North Weald Parish Council’s partnership with its local library.  The Parish Council in North Weald were looking for alternative accommodation and approached their local library to see if premises could be shared.  The library had capacity to provide a separate office space for the Parish Council, which operates on the mornings in which the library is closed.  The Committee were advised that where the library office is staffed by Parish Council volunteers, a discount is applied to the usual rent charges in return for providing access to the library during Parish Council opening hours in addition to normal library hours.
It was explained that the library receives between 30-40,000 visitors per annum which equates to 50-100 people per day.  The Parish Council receives around 1,000 visits per annum which equates to 20 visitors per week.

A question was asked whether the partnership between North Weald library and the Parish Council was going towards establishing a Braintree type one-stop shop.  Susan Carragher confirmed that there is no one fits all solution.  Each set-up will vary according to each locality.
A Member introduced the open spaces provision of the Learning Revolution White Paper, where unoccupied premises can be used for informal learning purposes.  Susan Carragher explained that there is no provision for this at present.  However, lighting and furniture in most libraries is easily manoeuvrable to create space.  In April/May 2010 wi-fi (wireless internet service) will be rolled out which will enable more library users to use online learning services.  At present, if an organisation wanted to use a library for their informal learning, under ECC insurance arrangements they would have to pay ECC staff to supervise the building.  The Adult Learning and Libraries service is in the process of trying to develop arrangements to support the open spaces provision of the Learning Revolution White Paper.
A Member was concerned about security and safety when the libraries were closed.  Susan Carragher advised that training would be provided for Parish Council volunteers setting out basic guidance and procedures as used by Council staff.  The Parish Council would have two members of staff present for any difficulties, as is typical for library staff generally.  Councillor Anne Grigg informed the Committee that visibility would not be a problem at North Weald where it is not a large library and visibility is clear.
Susan Carragher informed the Committee that RFID would be available during regular library opening times, to increase user’s confidence when using this facility and that all the Parish Council volunteers would be CRB checked.

A Member asked whether the pilot would be expanded to other smaller libraries if this pilot proved to be successful.  Other similar partnerships were possible.
A Member enquired the cost of using RFID in North Weald library.  The cost for the equipment and installation is between £40-50,000 and is considered to be a long-term investment.
A Member asked how the success of the pilot was to be evaluated.  Susan Carragher stated that they would look at such factors as increased usage, customer satisfaction, footfall and efficiency indicators through opening hours.
It was Agreed that:

1. The Committee would recommend the pilot to the Cabinet Member as an urgent action.

2. The Committee would endorse the business case to roll out RFID to the remaining 33 libraries across the county

3. Susan Carragher and her colleagues are invited to complete a progress report in six months to update the Committee on the pilot’s progress.

4. The Committee supports the move to roll out RFID to the remaining 33 libraries across the County.

5. The Committee wished to commend the pilot’s progress and future plans.
70.
Self Directed Support (SDS)
The Committee received report CWOP/31/09, an evaluation report setting out the first six months of Self Directed Support (SDS).  Karen Wright, Senior Manager Quality Standards and Operational Improvement Adult Social Care and Liz Chidgey, Deputy Executive Director Adults, Health and Community Well-being, were present at the meeting to respond to questions arising from the report.

Karen Wright explained SDS for the Committee and outlined the key differences between direct payments and SDS.
A Member was concerned about a user’s ability to overspend their personal budget.  Karen Wright explained that users receive money on a monthly basis.  Reviews are carried out frequently throughout the year to ensure that there is no overspend.  Organisations such as Essex PASS (Essex Personal Assistance Support Service) are available for those who would like assistance with their allocated funds.  These organisations will hold money and pay invoices for users.    
A question was raised concerning the way the self-employment option works and who vets this.  The Committee were informed that where a user intends to use an agency, they must use a regulated provider.  Where they are using their own assistant, a Living Advocate may be used to provide advice.  

A Member enquired about the number of people who have consequently transferred to SDS.  The Committee were informed that approximately 17,000 people have transferred to SDS.  Karen Wright informed the Committee that they would be looking in March/April 2010 to determine how to transfer the remaining users onto SDS.  As of October 2008, SDS was only available for new users.  However, users now have the option to move from direct payments to SDS if they choose to do so.
The Chairman enquired as to the individual budget figures – 

	2,283
	people receive individual budgets

	263
	people accept cash

	134
	carers accept cash

	1,945
	asked to receive an ECC support managed service


A Member brought the geographical challenges of Essex, in particular those near borders, to the attention of the Committee.   All Essex residents are given the option to use SDS.  Those that are near borders may choose to use cross county services.  An option only available to SDS users.
The national target for transferral to SDS is 30% by April 2011.  A bid will need to be submitted in April 2010 for a start in October 2011 to help frame the policy.  .  Karen Wright will return to the Committee in October 2010 for a review.  
The Committee were informed that Adult Services have achieved level 3.  This is the same as last year.  The Service has received two improvements in two areas.

It was Agreed that:

1. The content of the report may be difficult for a lay person to understand.  It was felt that the report was too technical and that this should be addressed for future reports.  

71.
Performance Scorecard NI 135 – Progress Update

The Committee received report CWOP/32/09, a progress update on the Performance Scorecard NI 135.  Pauline Holroyd, Senior Operational Manager South, was present at the meeting to respond to any questions arising from the report.  
The Committee were informed that their target is 28%.  As of October 2009, the scorecard was amber and showing 28%.  Measures are being taken and things are slowly improving.

A primary concern was the complexity of the forms which are created for database purposes.  The forms are completed by carers.  The length of time to complete a form also needs to be addressed.  There needs to be greater dialogue between the user and the individual.  The Committee informed Pauline Holroyd about the illegible forms received by Social Care Direct, which are currently handwritten and faxed in and urged the use of the existing electronic template.    

A Member asked for an update regarding the Emergency Plan pilot.  The Emergency Plan is about providing carers on short notice.  Members were informed that the Pilot is being rolled out to Tendring and Colchester and the officers will confirm the roll out dates.

72. Forward Look

The Committee noted two scoping documents - CQC Quality and Care and Winter Pressures and Swine Flu.  The Committee noted a third scoping document which is confidential and will be dealt with as a task and finish group.  In respect of the CQC Quality and Care scoping document, the Committee discussed that it will be necessary to determine who/where commission services to determine providers etc and where it is best to place money to improve services.  Will Patton and Lead Senior Operators Manager were identified as the key people to talk to.
The Governance Officer informed the Committee that the current forward look tables are to be reviewed and a standard forward look will be created.  At the next Committee meeting, the new forward look should be introduced.

73. Dates of Future Meetings

The Committee noted that the next meeting of the Committee would be held on Thursday 14 January 2010.
The future meeting dates were noted as follows:

· Thursday 11 February 2010

· Thursday 11 March 2010

· Thursday 8 April 2010

The meeting closed at 12.20pm

Chairman
